

THE NATIONAL ARCHIVES The profession of the National Archives (Stand Mark Sand Mark Small) and the Sand Archives (S. C. C. C. C. C. C.

# WANTED: BACK ISSUES OF THE AMERICAN ARCHIVIST

The Society wishes to purchase a limited number of copies of the following issues of the *American Archivist*, which are in short supply. One dollar, plus reimbursement for postage, will be paid for each copy in good condition. Copies should be mailed by library materials rate to H. G. Jones, Treasurer, Society of American Archivists, P. O. Box 548, Raleigh, N. C.

- 1938 and 1939: All issues.
- 1940: April, July, October.
- 1941: January, April.
- 1943: July.
- 1944: January, April.
- 1945: October.
- 1947: January, April.
- 1948: January, April, October.
- 1950: April, July, October.

1951: All issues.
1952: January, April, October.
1953: April, October.
1954: January, April.
1955: January.
1956: January.
1957: April, July.
1960: April.
1961: January.

1 1

## SOCIETY PUBLICATIONS AVAILABLE

The following publications are available for purchase and may be ordered from H. G. Jones, Treasurer, Society of American Archivists, P. O. Box 548, Raleigh, N. C.:

- General Index to the American Archivist (general index to Volumes I-XX, 1938-57). \$6.00 to members; \$8.00 to nonmembers.
- Society Directory, 1961 (a roster of all members of the Society, including addresses), compiled by Dolores C. Renze. \$2.50 to members; \$5.00 to nonmembers.
- Society Directory, 1957 (a roster of members of the Society in 1957, with biographical sketches). \$1.00 per copy.
- Guide to State and Provincial Archival Agencies, 1961 (State Records Committee publication giving descriptive information on archival and records management programs in the States and Canadian Provinces), edited by H. G. Jones. \$2.00 per copy.
- Back issues of the American Archivist, 1938–61. Issues available except for January and October 1938; January, July, and October, 1939; January 1941; and January 1961. \$2.50 per issue.
- Complete positive microfilm copy of the American Archivist, 1938-61. \$95.00 per set.

#### Do Not Change the Sense

Yours of the 23rd, accompanied by a copy of the speech delivered by me at the Cooper Institute, and upon which you have made some notes for emendations, was received some days ago. Of course I would not object to, but would be pleased rather, with a more perfect edition of that speech.

I did not preserve memoranda of my investigations; and I could not now re-examine, and make notes, without an expenditure of time which I can not bestow upon it. Some of your notes I do not understand.

So far as it is intended merely to improve in grammar, and elegance of composition, I am quite agreed; but I do not wish the sense changed, or modified, to a hair's breadth. And you, not having studied the particular points so closely as I have, can not be quite sure that you do not change the sense when you do not intend it. For instance, in a note at bottom of first page, you proposed to substitute "Democrats" for "Douglas." But what I am saying there is *true* of Douglas, and is not true of "Democrats" generally; so that the proposed substitution would be a very considerable blunder. Your proposed insertion of "residences" though it would do little or no harm, is not at all necessary to the sense I was trying to convey. On page 5 your proposed grammatical change would certainly do no harm. The "*impudently absurd*" I stick to. The striking out "*he*" and inserting "*we*" turns the sense exactly wrong. The striking out "*upon it*" leaves the sense too general and incomplete. The sense is "act as they acted *upon that question*"—not as they acted generally.

After considering your proposed changes on page 7, I do not think them material, but I am willing to defer to you in relation to them.

On page 9, striking out "to us" is probably right. The word "lawyer's" I wish retained. The word "Courts" struck out twice, I wish reduced to "Court" and retained. "Court" as a collection more properly governs the plural "have" as I understand. "The" preceding "Court," in the latter case, must also be retained. The words "quite," "as," and "or" on the same page, I wish retained. The italicising, and quotation marking, I have no objection to.

As to the note at bottom, I do not think any too much is admitted. What you propose on page 11 is right. I return your copy of the speech, together with one printed here, under my own hasty supervising. That at New York was printed without any supervision by me. If you conclude to publish a new edition, allow me to see the proof-sheets.

> -ABRAHAM LINCOLN, letter to Charles C. Nott, May 31, 1860, as reproduced in Roy P. Basler, Marion Dolores Pratt, and Lloyd A. Dunlap, eds., *The Collected Works of Abraham Lincoln*, 4:58 (New Brunswick, N. J., 1953).



SETS UP AUTOMATICALLY

"1-2-3"

FOR IMMEDIATE USE

# The UNIQUE **PAIGE MIRACLE BOX** cuts record retention costs 75% in equipment—300% in space!

The unique Paige Miracle Box has created a new system for efficient and economical record retention, utilizing full floorto-ceiling space.



UNIQUE—because it sets up INSTANTLY and AUTOMATICALLY—no taping or stapling required.

**UNIQUE**—because it is the only corrugated container that is completely **double**-walled and **double**-cornered, providing amazing strength and durability.

**UNIQUE**—because it is **double**-floored, providing a bottom that can't "fall through."

UNIQUE-because it has a separate, telescopic cover.

**UNIQUE**—because it is rugged, though light in weight. Easy to lift and move by its comfortable hand-holds; even when full, can easily be carried by a girl.

> Our brochure explains how the use of the unique PAIGE MIRACLE BOX has developed a new system of retaining records . . . how leading companies get maximum use of available space, highest efficiency in operations, greatest convenience for personnel. We'll be glad to send you a copy.



A161

# New! Archival File Folder

- 100% Rope Manila Paper.
- PH Neutral Guaranteed.
- Tested and Approved by Leading Authorities.
- Minimum Thickness, Maximum Strength.

Write for FREE Sample from the Firm that brings you Fibredex<sup>®</sup> Document Cases.



The Hollinger Corporation 3810 S. Four Mile Run Drive Arlington 6, Virginia

# COUNTY RECORD OFFICES IN ENGLAND AND WALES A LIST OF GUIDES AND REFERENCES

## By P. H. HARDACRE\*

OCAL history has long flourished in Britain and is perhaps more fruitful today than ever since the time of Camden. Its vigor is partly due to what has been described as a "revolution in record keeping."<sup>1</sup> In 1900 only a handful of authorities had made official provision for the custody of local records, but now a record office exists in almost every county. In addition to the basic official documents, such as the quarter-session records, there are in these repositories many other kinds of records, which come by gift or deposit. Because of the constant influx of new collections a list of the holdings of any particular office is soon out of date. Nevertheless, students contemplating the use of county record office materials can profit greatly from a prior study of existing guides. As one record custodian has said, "Many hours could be saved if the student quietly explored the possibilities of his subject by consulting printed *Guides* to local records, the publications of local Societies, and similar sources of information in libraries, and then discussed them with his supervisor."<sup>2</sup>

For the American student this statement is perhaps disarming in its simplicity. Consultation of the printed *Guides* is easy enough, provided that one exists for the county under investigation and provided that a copy of it is held in an accessible library. In fact, however, many county record offices have not yet published full or even summary guides, and painful experience shows that even where such guides exist they are not systematically acquired by more than a handful of American libraries. As to "similar sources of information," in many instances the best guidance to record office holdings consists of annual reports of the county archivist, exhibition catalogs, mimeographed lists, and reports periodically published in the transactions of the local history society; and here again American students outside a few great library centers may experience frustration in their search.

Despite these handicaps, there is still a large class of materials that, in default of definitive guides, go a long way toward satisfying the initial needs of the student. The object of the present paper is to bring together references that deal with county record office holdings and that are generally available in university libraries in the United States. These include initial reports in the

<sup>\*</sup> The author, professor of history at Vanderbilt University, was a Fulbright scholar in England, 1950-51. His work in English history has been principally in the Stuart and modern periods.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> M. F. Bond, "Record Offices Today: Facts for Historians," Bulletin of the Institute of Historical Research, 30:1 (1957). <sup>2</sup> Francis W. Steer, "The Historian and Local Record Repositories," Archives, 2:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Francis W. Steer, "The Historian and Local Record Repositories," Archives, 2: 384 (1953-56).

section "Historical Manuscripts: Accessions; Migrations," in the Bulletin of the Institute of Historical Research, and articles in the series "Local Archives of Great Britain," in Archives, the journal of the British Records Association. Official published guides are also listed, together with data that may assist librarians in placing purchase-orders. Where no such description or official guide exists, the compiler has attempted to supply a working reference from some other generally available source. One such source is F. G. Emmison and Irvine Gray, County Records: Quarter Sessions, Petty Sessions, Clerk of the Peace and Lieutenancy (Historical Association, Helps for Students of History, no. 62; 1961). It lists county record offices and cites published guides and texts. It does not, however, include references to periodical materials and it omits a few recently published guides. Among older lists are Hubert Hall, ed., Repertory of British Archives; Part I, England (Royal Historical Society, 1920), and Guide to the Accessibility of Local Records of England and Wales (Bulletin of the Institute of Historical Research, Special Supplements 1-2; 1932-34).

Excluded from this list are publications of county record offices or other bodies in which individual classes of papers are edited or calendared.

The list is divided in two parts, one for England and one for Wales, with the counties arranged alphabetically in each section. Included are the 40 traditional and statutory counties in England and the 12 in Wales. Administratively Yorkshire and Lincolnshire comprise three distinct divisions each; and Suffolk and Sussex, two. Four anomalous noncounty jurisdictions are included: the palatinates of Durham and the Isle of Ely, the Soke of Peterborough, and the City of London. The first three were ecclesiastical liberties long under the jurisdiction of their bishops, while London was a county of itself. Other counties corporate, or cities and boroughs granted county status between 1373 and 1692, are omitted, as are the county boroughs created under the Local Government Act of 1888. The Channel Islands are represented by the Archives of Jersey.

Keeping abreast of accessions of manuscripts by county record offices generally requires reference to the publications of local historical societies. Some summary assistance, however, is available. From 1923 manuscript accessions of national and local repositories were recorded in the *Bulletin of the Institute* of Historical Research. Limitations of space necessitated a reduction of listings in 1951, and the work was taken over by the National Register of Archives. Accessions of 1954 are listed in the National Register of Archives, *Bulletin* no. 6 (H.M. Stationery Office, 1955); those of 1955 in *Bulletin* no. 8 (1956). From 1957 there is the National Register of Archives' annual *List of Accessions to Respositories* (1958-; 3/6 to 4/6 each).

#### ENGLAND

BEDFORDSHIRE. County Record Office, Bedford.

Guide to the Bedfordshire Record Office. Foreword by Richard Turner. 161 p. Bedford, Bedfordshire County Council, 1957. 12/6.

J. Godber, "The County Record Office at Bedford," Archives, no. 1: 10-20 (1949).

BERKSHIRE. County Record Office, Reading.

Felix Hull, Guide to the Berkshire Record Office. 117 p. Reading, Berkshire County Council, 1952. 4/-.

F. Hull, [Notes on Berkshire quarter sessions records], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 23: 102-104 (1950).

P. Walne, "The Berkshire Record Office," Archives, 4:65-74 (1959-60).

BUCKINGHAMSHIRE. County Record Office, Aylesbury.

G. R. Crouch, [Summary note of holdings], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 22:188 (1949).

CAMBRIDGESHIRE. County Record Office, Cambridge.

H. Hall, Repertory of British Archives, p. 179.

CHESHIRE. Cheshire Record Office, Chester.

H. Hall, Repertory, p. 181.

CORNWALL. County Record Office, Truro.

Opened in December 1951. In addition to the sessions records, etc. (for which see Emmison and Gray, *County Records*, p. 29), lists of accessions were printed in the *Bull. Inst. Hist. Res.*, vols. 28-32 (1955-59), and in the official *List of Accessions to Repositories*.

CUMBERLAND. County Record Office, Carlisle.

J. L. Kirby, [Summary of holdings], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 21:86 (1946-48).

DERBYSHIRE. County Offices, Derby.

Hall, Repertory, p. 186; Emmison and Gray, County Records, p. 29.

DEVONSHIRE. Devon Record Office, Exeter.

H. G. Godsall, [Note on holdings], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 26:109 (1953).

DORSETSHIRE. County Record Office, Dorchester.

A. C. Cox, County of Dorset. Index to the County Records in the Record Room at the County Offices and (Where Indicated) at the Shire Hall, Dorchester. 102 p. Dorchester, Dorset Natural History and Archæological Society, 1938.

DURHAM. Shire Hall, Durham.

"The Records of the Palatinate of Durham, with the exception of a few of modern date . . . were removed to London and placed in the Public Record Office, pursuant to a warrant of the Master of the Rolls, dated 17 November, 1868" (M. S. Giuseppi, *A Guide to the Manuscripts Preserved in the Public Record Office*, 1:304 [London, 1923]). A County Archivist was appointed in 1961 (Emmison and Gray, *County Records*, p. 32).

THE ISLE OF ELY.

Alfred Gibbons, Ely Episcopal Records. A Calendar and Concise View of the Episcopal Records Preserved in the Muniment Room of the Palace at Ely. 558 p. Lincoln, privately printed, 1891.

A. Jessopp, "The Manuscripts of the Bishop of Ely," in Historical Manuscripts Commission, Twelfth Report, Appendix, Part IX, The Manuscripts of the Duke of Beaufort, K. G., the Earl of Donoughmore, and Others, p. 375-388 (1891).

ESSEX. Essex Record Office, Chelmsford.

F. G. Emmison, Guide to the Essex Record Office. Part I: Quarter Sessions and Other Official Records. 128 p. 1st ed., 1946; 2d ed., 1947. Part II: Estate, Ecclesiastical, and Other Deposited Archives. 1948. Chelmsford, Essex County Council.

F. G. Emmison, "The Essex Record Office," Archives, no. 2:8-16 (1949).

GLOUCESTERSHIRE. Records Office, Gloucester.

I. E. Gray and A. T. Gatdon, Gloucestershire Quarter Sessions Archives, 1660–1889, and Other Official Records. 96 p. Gloucester, Gloucestershire County Council, 1958. 6/6.

Irvine Gray, [List of principal official and unofficial records], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 22:81 (1949).

HAMPSHIRE. Hampshire Record Office, Winchester.

Hall, Repertory, p. 199; Emmison and Gray, County Records, p. 29.

HEREFORDSHIRE. County Record Office, Hereford.

An initial report is in List of Accessions to Repositories in 1959, p. 15.

HERTFORDSHIRE. County Record Office, Hertford.

William Le Hardy, Guide to the Hertfordshire Record Office, Part I: Quarter Sessions and Other Records in the Custody of the Officials of the County. 283 p. Hertford, County Hall, 1961. £2/5/-.

W. Le Hardy, "The County Record Office at Hertford," Archives, no. 4: 16-24 (1950).

HUNTINGDONSHIRE. County Record Office, Huntingdon.

G. H. Findlay, Guide to the Huntingdonshire Record Office. 33 p. Huntingdon, Huntingdonshire County Council, 1958. 2/6.

KENT. Archives Office, Maidstone.

Felix Hull, Guide to the Kent County Archives. 290 p. Maidstone, Kent County Council, 1958. 13/6.

F. Hull, "The Kent Archives Office," Archives, 2: 237-246 (1955).

LANCASHIRE. County Record Office, Preston.

R. Sharpe France, Guide to the Lancashire Record Office. 2d ed. 353 p. Preston, Lancashire County Council, 1962. 19/6.

R. Sharpe France, "The Lancashire Record Office," Archives, no. 7: 45-51 (1952). LEICESTERSHIRE. County Record Office, Leicester.

L. A. Parker, Report of the Work of the Leicestershire Record Office, 1947-54. 15 p. Leicester, Leicestershire County Council, Records Committee, 1955. 2/6. Second Report . . . 1955-57. 2/6.

LINCOLNSHIRE. Archives Office, Lincoln.

Joan Varley, "Lincolnshire Archives Committee, Incorporating the Lincoln Diocesan Record Office, Exchequer Gate, Lincoln," Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 22: 90 (1949).

J. Varley, [Account of the records of the three divisions, Parts of Lindsey, Parts of Holland, and Parts of Kesteven; and the City and County of Lincoln], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 23:106-109 (1950).

J. Varley, "The Lincolnshire Archives Committee," Archives, no. 6: 5-16 (1951). LONDON. Corporation of London Records Office, London.

P. E. Jones and Raymond Smith, A Guide to the Records in the Corporation of London and the Guildhall Library Muniment Room. 203 p. London, English Universities Press, 1951. 20/-. P. E. Jones, "The Records of the City of London," Archives, 2: 123-130 (1954).

See also Lionel William Van Kersen, "The National Register of Archives," American Archivist, 23: 319-357 (1960).

MIDDLESEX. County Record Office, Dartmouth Street, London, S.W. I.

C. M. Andrews and Frances G. Davenport, "Westminster Guildhall or Sessions House," Guide to the Manuscript Materials for the History of the United States to 1783, in the British Museum, in Minor London Archives, and in Libraries of Oxford and Cambridge, p. 284 (1908).

B. R. Crick and M. Alman, A Guide to Manuscripts Relating to America in Great Britain and Ireland, p. 346-349 (1961).

On the Guildhall Muniment Room, which contains City records other than those of the Corporation itself, see further A. E. J. Hollaender, "Guildhall Library," Archives, 2: 312-323 (1955).

The County of London was formed in 1889. For its archives see Ida Darlington, "The County of London Record Office," Archives, 2: 477-486 (1956).

MONMOUTHSHIRE. County Record Office, Newport.

W. H. Baker, Guide to the Monmouthshire Record Office. 126 p. Newport, Monmouthshire Archives Committee, 1959. 5/-. NORFOLK.

"Joint County and City Record Office to be set up in new City Library, probably in 1963" (Emmison and Gray, County Records, p. 32).

For records other than those of the county authorities consult the lists in *Bull. Inst. Hist. Res.*, 12: 57 (1935-36), and 17: 104 (1939-40). See also P. Hepworth and M. Grace, "The Norwich Central Library," *Archives*, 2: 86-93 (1953).

NORTHAMPTONSHIRE. Northamptonshire Record Office, Delapre Abbey, Northampton. P. I. King, Summary Guide to the Northamptonshire Record Office. 24 p. Northampton, Northamptonshire Archives Committee, 1954. 1/-.

NORTHUMBERLAND. County Record Office, Newcastle-upon-Tyne.

Opened in 1958. A summary description of records is in List of Accessions to Repositories in 1958, p. 28 (1959).

NOTTINGHAMSHIRE. County Record Office, Nottingham.

P. A. Kennedy, Guide to the Nottinghamshire County Record Office. 180 p. Nottinghamshire County Council. Distributed by Woolston Book Co., Gamble St., Nottingham, 1960. 15/-.

N. Higson, [Summary of holdings], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 23: 110 (1950).

OXFORDSHIRE. County Record Office, Oxford.

H. M. Walton, The Oxfordshire County Record Office and Its Records. 15 p. Oxford, County Records Joint Committee, 1948. 1/-.

F. G. Scott, [Brief description], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 16: 128 (1938-39).

THE SOKE OF PETERBOROUGH.

The episcopal records of Peterborough are in the Northamptonshire Record Office. See C. E. Welch, "The Preservation of Ecclesiastical Records," *Archives*, 4: 80 (1959-60). See also Emmison and Gray, *County Records*, p. 32.

RUTLAND. County Offices, Oakham.

Hall, Repertory, p. 232; Emmison and Gray, County Records, p. 30.

SHROPSHIRE. County Record Office, Shewsbury.

M. C. Hill, A Guide to the Shropshire Records, 1952. 172 p. Shewsbury, Shropshire County Council, 1952. 10/-.

SOMERSET. Somerset Record Office, Taunton.

Somerset in Manuscript; Notes on the Main Archive Groups Preserved in the Somerset Record Office. 50 p. Taunton, Somerset County Council Records Committee, 1959. 2/-.

STAFFORDSHIRE. County Record Office, Stafford.

Marguerite Gollancz, [Note on chief holdings], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 22: 195 (1949). F. B. Stitt, "Record Office Work in Staffordshire," Archives, 4: 204-213 (1959-60).

SUFFOLK. Ipswich and East Suffolk Record Office, Ipswich. Bury St. Edmunds and West Suffolk Record Office, Bury St. Edmunds.

D. Charman, "The Ipswich and East Suffolk Record Office," Archives, 4: 18-28 (1959-60).

L. J. Redstone, [Note on contents of Bury St. Edmunds Muniment Room], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 22: 94 (1949).

SURREY. Surrey Record Office, Kingston-upon-Thames.

Dorothy L. Powell, Quarter Sessions Records, with Other Records of the Justices of the Peace for the County of Surrey (vol. 7 of Guide to Archives and Other Collections of Documents Relating to Surrey). Kingston-upon-Thames; Surrey Records Society and Surrey County Council, 1931. 5/-.

SUSSEX. East Sussex County Record Office, Lewes. West Sussex County Record Office, Chichester.

B. Campbell Cooke, A Descriptive Report on the Quarter Sessions, Other Official and Ecclesiastical Records in the Custody of the County Councils of West and East Sussex. 212 p. Chichester and Lewes, West Sussex County Council and East Sussex County Council, 1954. 10/6.

B. Campbell Cooke, [List of more important accessions in West Sussex County Record Office], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 24: 215-219 (1951).

WARWICKSHIRE. County Record Office, Warwick.

A. C. Wood, "The Warwick County Record Office and the Preservation of Records in Warwickshire," Archives, 2: 192-204 (1954).

WESTMORLAND. County Hall, Kendal.

Hall, Repertory, p. 247; Emmison and Gray, County Records, p. 31.

WILTSHIRE. County Record Office, Trowbridge.

Maurice G. Rathbone, Guide to the Records in the Custody of the Clerk of the Peace for Wiltshire. 41 p. Trowbridge, Wiltshire County Council, 1959. 5/-.

M. G. Rathbone, [Notes on quarter sessions records], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 22: 85 (1949).

WORCESTERSHIRE. County Record Office, Worcester.

E. H. Sargeant, [Brief summary of holdings], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 21:272 (1946-48). E. H. Sargeant, "Worcestershire Record Office," Archives, 5: 151-159 (1962).

YORKSHIRE. East Riding County Record Office, Beverley. North Riding County Record Office, Northallerton. West Riding County Hall, Wakefield.

East Riding: Hall, Repertory, p. 252; Emmison and Gray, County Records, p. 31.

North Riding: J. C. Jeaffreson, "The Manuscripts of the Lord Lieutenant and Justices of the Peace of the North Riding of Yorkshire," Historical Manuscripts Commission, Ninth Report, pt. 1, p. 329-349 (1883).

West Riding: J. C. Jeaffreson, "Manuscripts of the West Riding of Yorkshire," Historical Manuscripts Commission, Ninth Report, pt. 1, p. 324-329 (1883).

CHANNEL ISLANDS.

G. R. Balleine, "The Archives of Jersey," Archives, 2: 233-236 (1955).

#### WALES

ANGLESEY. Shire Hall, Llangefni.

Emmison and Gray, County Records, p. 31.

BRECKNOCK. County Hall, Brecon.

Emmison and Gray, County Records, p. 31.

CAERNARVONSHIRE. County Record Office, Caernarvon.

W. Ogwen Williams, Guide to the Caernarvonshire Record Office. 45 p. Caernarvonshire County Joint Records Committee, 1952. 2/-.

W. Ogwen Williams, [Survey of records], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 22: 201 (1949). CARDIGAN.

Records transferred to the National Library of Wales. See Guide to the Accessibility of Local Records of England and Wales, p. 3.

CARMARTHENSHIRE. County Records Office, Carmarthen.

Emmison and Gray, County Records, p. 31.

Some quarter sessions records deposited in the National Library of Wales. See Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 10: 207 (1933).

FLINTSHIRE. Flintshire Record Office, Mold.

M. Bevan-Evans, Guide to the Flintshire Record Office; Flintshire Quarter Sessions and Other Official Records. 108 p. Mold, Flintshire Record Office, 1955. Paper 5/-; cloth 11/6.

GLAMORGAN. County Record Office, Cardiff.

Madeleine Elsas, [Notes on holdings], Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 22: 202 (1949).

M. Elsas, "The County Record Office of Glamorgan," Archives, no. 3: 7-16 (1950).

MERIONETH. County Record Office, Dolgelley.

An initial report is in List of Accessions to Repositories in 1959, p. 26.

DENBIGH.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

MONTGOMERY.

Quarter sessions records deposited at the National Library of Wales. See E. A. Lewis, "Schedule of the Quarter Sessions Records of the County of Montgomery at the National Library of Wales," *Montgomeryshire Collections*, vol. 46, pt. 2, p. 156–182 (1940); vol. 47, pt. 1, p. 26–63 (1941).

PEMBROKE.

Quarter sessions and county council records deposited at the National Library of Wales. See Bull. Inst. Hist. Res., 18: 86 (1940-41).

RADNOR. County Hall, Llandrindod Wells.

Emmison and Gray, County Records, p. 32.

#### "There being no single collection . . ."

Per corrispondere ad analoga richiesta del mio Governo, ho l'onore di pregare Vostra Eccelenza di volermi cortesemente procurare complete notizia sulle norme che regolano il funzionamento degli archivi di Stato del Governo Federale; la loro organizzazione e direzione, da qual ramo della Amministrazione dipendono e la somma stanziata in bilancio per la loro manutenzione....

> — BARON DE FAVA, Ambassador of His Majesty the King of Italy, to the U. S. Secretary of State, Feb. 9, 1900, in Notes from the Italian Embassy to the Department of State, Record Group 59, National Archives.

I have the honor to acknowledge the receipt of your note of the 9th instant, requesting information concerning the custody, management and cost of maintenance of the national archives.

There being no single collection of records in this country corresponding to the National Archives of European countries, I am unable to send you the exact information you desire. The records of the Department of State are perhaps the nearest approach to such a collection and may be considered as a type of the archives of the executive departments of this Government....

> - JOHN HAY, Secretary of State, to Baron De Fava, Feb. 14, 1900, in Notes from the Department of State to the Italian Embassy, Record Group 59, National Archives.

#### **Authenticity and Completeness**

"White Book," according to the Oxford Dictionary, is a translation from the medieval Latin (LIBER ALBUS), and is defined there as "a book of official records or reports bound in white." Being neither bound in white nor official in any way, this volume is thus technically not quite that. But in a more general and widely-accepted sense the "whiteness" (or whatever the color, for the historical archives know also of blue, brown, yellow, and black books) has come to refer to certain qualities of authenticity and completeness in documentary presentation.

> -Editor's note prefacing Melvin J. Lasky (ed.), A White Book: The Hungarian Revolution; the Story of the October Uprising as Recorded in Documents. Dispatches. Eve-Witness A

# PLACEMENT REGISTER

This section in the American Archivist is published for the convenience of our readers. No charge is made for the insertion of notices by either an institution in need of personnel or a candidate for placement. The editor. however, reserves the right to refuse obviously unsuitable notices and to condense or otherwise edit the copy submitted. Candidates or institutions may, if they wish, withhold their names from these notices and may direct that answers be addressed to the Secretary, Society of American Archivists, 332 State Services Bldg., 1525 Sherman, Denver 3, Colo.

#### POSITIONS WANTED

ARCHIVIST OR RECORDS MANAGER: Man in early thirties, with work toward advanced degree and solid experience; competent to handle records programing; salary approx. \$8,000. Write to Secretary, SAA, at address above.—DR-3.

COLLEGE OR UNIVERSITY ARCHIVIST, New England locale preferred: Man with advanced degrees in history and with academic training in the history and administration of archives and in planning and administering a records management program, plus inservice training. Write to Secretary, SAA, at address above.—DR-4.

RECORDS MANAGEMENT, with related archival responsibilities: Man qualified at professional level but will consider subprofessional post if future growth and advancement are possible. Write to Secretary, SAA, at address above.—DR-5.

ARCHIVIST-ADMINISTRATOR-CONSULTANT: Man, with extensive experience in U. S. and abroad in responsible archival positions, desires work in New England or State bordering Canada; open to contract for specific survey or project work of limited duration. Write to Secretary, SAA, at address above.—DR-8.

UNIVERSITY OR MANUSCRIPT DEPOSITORY: Man, experienced in university library as head of collections, desires change of locale. Interested in university or institutional openings. Salary range \$8,900-\$9,500. Write to Secretary, SAA, at address above.—DR-9.

RECORDS MANAGEMENT-SYSTEMS-PROCE-DURES, preferably in the West: Woman with extensive experience in archives, records management, and microfilm work, both government and business; graduated in history and political science from large eastern university.—DR-13.

#### POSITIONS OPEN

RECORDS MANAGEMENT: Division head in well-established program. Salary range \$7,000-\$8,700. Experienced man with general understanding of American history. Write to Secretary, SAA, at address above.—DR-7.

UNIVERSITY ARCHIVIST, eastern seaboard State: University experience not essential; may train on job. Academic work and basic knowledge of archival principles desirable.—DR-11.

MANUSCRIPT DEPARTMENT, LARGE WEST COAST LIBRARY, position with future potential: Assistant to catalog early California material; good reading and working knowledge of Spanish, B. A. degree, and some background in California history required. No archival experience necessary; may train on job.—DR-12.

# **News Notes**

#### DOROTHY HILL GERSACK, Editor

Office of Records Appraisal National Archives and Records Service

#### SOCIETY OF AMERICAN ARCHIVISTS

#### 26th Annual Meeting

The secretary has mailed to members materials giving detailed information about the Society's 1962 annual meeting, to be held in Rochester, N. Y., September 30-October 2. Headquarters for the meeting will be at the Sheraton Hotel, 111 East Ave., Rochester 4.

#### Winter Luncheon Meeting

Attention is again called to the Society's 1962 winter luncheon meeting, first announced in our July issue. The meeting will be held at the Conrad Hilton Hotel in Chicago on December 29, during the annual meeting of the American Historical Association. Leon deValinger, Jr., 1962-63 president, will preside and John A. Munroe, chairman of the department of history, University of Delaware, will give the luncheon address-"A Brave Man or a Foolish One." Dr. Munroe has made many contributions to the historical literature of Delaware and has been active in coordinating the Henry Francis du Pont Winterthur Museum program with interests of the University of Delaware. To our inquiries about the title of Dr. Munroe's paper we have had the response "that the whole point of the title is not to disclose the nature of his talk until it is delivered, or read when published. We hope the title will be sufficiently intriguing to interest a goodly number in attending our luncheon." A large attendance, therefore, is anticipated; but members of the Society are warned that no other notice will be given them of this meeting and that they should plan to make their reservations in due course through the local arrangements committee of the American Historical Association.

#### New Members

INDIVIDUAL: Preston B. Albright, Oxford, Ohio; Josephine D. Allen, Washington, D. C.; Dennis Richard Bodem, Madison, Wis.; Paul A. Campbell, Akron, Ohio; Albert S. Cook, Cleveland, Ohio; Mrs. G. D. Crow, Tucson, Ariz.; Col. Stuart W. Davis, San Francisco, Calif.; Icko Iben, Urbana, Ill.; Peter M. McLellan, Seattle, Wash.; Joanne Shaw, Brookline, Mass. FOREIGN INDIVIDUAL: Ljubomir Babunski, Titov Veles, Yugoslavia. INSTITUTIONAL: Arkansas History Commission, Little Rock, Ark.; Communicable Disease Center, Atlanta, Ga.

#### Study of State Archival Programs

From Ernst Posner, director of the Study of State Archival Programs, we have received the following report:

As previously reported, the Study of State Archival Programs has been "in business" since February 1, 1962. It is conveniently housed in the National Archives Building above the Library, where State historical journals, reports of State archival agencies,

and other pertinent publications are easily accessible to the director of the study and his research secretary, Mrs. Mayfield Bray.

By action of the Council of the Society, the membership of the director's Advisory Committee has been increased to five. It now consists of Morris L. Radoff, chairman, Christopher Crittenden, David C. Duniway, Olney W. Hill, and Oliver W. Holmes. Meetings of the committee were held on March 2 and July 30 in Washington, D. C., and [another meeting is planned to be held] on September 30, 1962, at Rochester, N. Y., in connection with the annual meeting of the Society.

At its first meeting on March 2, the Advisory Committee approved the tentative overall plan and time schedule of the study, the director's schedule of visits to State archival agencies, and the nature and content of the final report as it is now envisaged. In an introduction to the report, the mandate of the archival agency in the modern State will be discussed. The first two chapters will deal with the evolution of the American State archives and with the status and functions of archival agencies in each of the 50 States and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico. A third chapter will summarize the findings by function, and in the conclusion a statement of professional standards for State archival agencies will be attempted.

By the end of July, the director had visited State archival agencies in the following States: North and South Carolina, Georgia, Florida, and Puerto Rico (circuit no. 1); Michigan, Wisconsin, Illinois, Indiana, Ohio, and West Virginia (circuit no. 2); and New York, Vermont, Maine, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, Rhode Island, and Connecticut (circuit no. 3). A fourth circuit in August and September has [been projected and by the time this report is published will have] taken him to Minnesota, North and South Dakota, Montana, Idaho, Utah, Wyoming, Nebraska, and Iowa. On the second circuit, the director enjoyed a welcome opportunity to confer with Philip Monypenny, who is in charge of the survey of library functions in the States and who has been most cooperative in making his survey material available to our study.

The reports of the archival survey trips, based on previously compiled digests of all available material and on information obtained on the spot, are prepared after the completion of each trip and submitted to the members of the Advisory Committee. They are subject to revision on the basis of new developments, which it is hoped will be made known by State archivists so that the data incorporated in the report will be as up to date as possible. In all probability, February 1, 1963, will have to be adopted as a deadline.

The director wishes to use this opportunity to express his gratitude to the heads and staffs of archival agencies he has visited. Their kindness in supplying him with advance information and acquainting him with the details of their operations has exceeded all expectations.

The office of the Study of State Archival Programs is in Room 302, National Archives, Washington 25, D. C. (telephone: WOrth 2-2363).

#### Résumé of Council Minutes

#### Washington, D. C., May 10, 1962

The Council convened at 10:00 a.m. on May 10, 1962, in the National Archives Conference Room with all officers and members present except W. Kaye Lamb, William D. Overman, and Seymour Connor.

Minutes of the December Council meeting were approved with one insertion: The Committee on Labor Records was dissolved, its mission complete; and a special-area committee on Archives of Professional Organizations was established, with Paul Lewinson as chairman.

The Council formalized a statement of policy on the education and training of archivists by adopting the following recommendations of the Committee on Professional Standards: (1) that the Society should not endorse any specific training program for archivists; (2) that a reluctance to "endorse" in no way indicates opposition or unwillingness to cooperate; on the contrary, that individual members of the Society should cooperate with and give moral support to reputable institutions offering archival training; and (3) that the Society views with satisfaction the introduction of bona fide courses and training that will strengthen and increase opportunities for formal preparation for the profession.

Leon deValinger, Jr., vice president, announced that at the joint luncheon meeting of the American Historical Association and the Society of American Archivists on December 29, 1962, at Chicago, John A. Munroe, chairman of the department of history, University of Delaware, will speak on: "A Brave Man or a Foolish One."

The report of the Committee on Constitutional Revision was deferred pending rulings by the Treasury and Post Office Departments. It may be necessary to consider a corporate reorganization in order to establish proper administrative status. Careful study must be made in the light of the Society's current operations.

The Council reappointed Ken Munden as editor of the American Archivist for a three-year term (Jan. 1963–Oct. 1965) and expressed its appreciation for his work and his significant contribution to the archival profession.

Beginning with the 1962-63 year, the Council has assigned to the vice president responsibility for coordinating the duties and projects undertaken by the special area and technical committees. As president-elect, he will thus familiarize himself with committee personnel and committee work, and will be able to plan more effectively his own presidential program.

The Council heard various committee reports, including the report of the Long Range Planning Committee and the progress report on the survey of State records. In accordance with advisory committee request, the advisory committee for the survey was increased by two: Olney W. Hill of Vermont and Oliver W. Holmes of the National Historical Publications Commission.

A proposal for obtaining a grant under Society sponsorship to activate the project for production of the guide to materials for the history of Latin America was approved by the Council. An application statement for a grant, prepared by President Bahmer and with necessary corporate signatures, will be submitted to a foundation as expeditiously as possible.

The annual meeing tentatively scheduled for New Jersey in 1964 has been deferred to some future date. The Council voted instead to accept the invitation to meet in Austin, Tex., during the second week of October 1964.

The Council endorsed policies and procedures for (1) the placement-recruitment register in the secretary's office, the use of the *American Archivist* for notices, and the clearinghouse system at annual meetings and (2) the memorandum of recommendations by the Committee on Nominations. At the 1962 annual business meeting, the memorandum as revised will be presented by the Council to the membership for ratification, to become effective in the 1962-63 term. The 1963 annual meeting dates of October 3, 4, and 5 were selected; and the Hotel Sir Walter, at Raleigh, N. C., was designated as headquarters.

The meeting adjourned at 5:45 p.m.

#### DOLORES C. RENZE, Secretary

#### GRANTS AND AWARDS

The Executive Committee of the U. S. National Commission for Unesco urges that private educational and cultural institutions and nongovernmental professional associations study carefully the Mutual Educational and Cultural Exchange Act of 1961 (75 Stat. 257) and then canvass their potential areas of contribution. The legislation imposes practically no restrictions on developing new and improved forms of educational and cultural exchange. As our readers know, there has been some exchange of archivists under the earlier Fulbright Act; perhaps this can be further extended under the 1961 act, the sponsors of which were Senator W. J. Fulbright of Arkansas and Representative Wayne L. Hays of Ohio. It might be possible to encourage more foreign (but English-speaking) students to come as interns or observers to some of our State archival agencies.

#### NEW PERIODICALS

The Quarterly Legal Historian is a newsletter published at Williamsburg, Va., by the American Society for Legal History. The first issue (Mar. 1962) carries an article by Robert E. Cushman about the projected Documentary History of the Ratification of the Constitution and the First Ten Amendments. The first number of Ohio History was issued in May. It is dated January 1962 and succeeds (as vol. 71, no. 1) the Ohio Historical Quarterly. The new magazine is published by the Ohio Historical Society and edited by James H. Rodabaugh. Two numbers of a Boletín informativo del Consejo Interamericano Técnico para Archivos, the publication of which was recommended by the Inter-American Archival Seminar of October 1961, have been issued at Washington. The Boletín is edited by George S. Ulibarri and will be issued irregularly. Inquiries about it and requests for copies may be sent to Dr. Ulibarri, National Archives, Washington 25, D. C. (Microdoc, the journal of the Council on Microphotography and Document Reproduction, is a new publication edited by Mark Patterson, Library Association, Chaucer House, Malet Pl., London, W. 1. The first issue contains a foreword, "Micronews," "Notes & News," and abstracts. Another new British journal in the same field, Micronews, styles itself as "a broadsheet containing the latest information on micro-productions and micro-techniques" and is published by Micro Methods Ltd., East Ardsley, Wakefield, Yorkshire, and 17 Denbigh St., London, S. W. 1. *Archivo*, the organ of the Asociación General de Archivistas de El Salvador, is published at San Salvador. The second issue (Apr. 1962) contains an account of the First Inter-American Conference of Archivists by Rodolfo Ramos Choto.

#### NEWS NOTES

#### NATIONAL ARCHIVES AND RECORDS SERVICE

#### National Archives

President Kennedy on the afternoon of June 27 opened an exhibit of U. S. naval prints and watercolors collected by former President Franklin D. Roosevelt. Entitled "The Old Navy, 1776-1860," the exhibit comprises 88 items selected from the large naval collection in the Roosevelt Library. It will be on display at the National Archives until the end of 1962 and thereafter will be shown throughout the United States under the auspices of the Traveling Exhibition Service of the Smithsonian Institution. A catalog describing the 88 items and containing reproductions of 39 of them, 4 in full color, is available for 1.25. The centennial of the Morrill Act, which granted public lands to States for colleges "to teach such branches of learning as are related to agriculture and the mechanic arts," was celebrated on July 2 by the Association of State Universities and Land-Grant Colleges at a meeting in the National Archives Conference Room. The president of the association, Chancellor John T. Caldwell of North Carolina, presided at the meeting; and the Senior Senator from Vermont, George D. Aiken, gave the principal address. Invited guests represented Congress, the diplomatic corps, Senator Justin S. Morrill's family, and several Federal agencies. In connection with the meeting the National Archives installed a small exhibit of documents relating to the Land-Grant Act, including President Kennedy's proclamation of the centennial.

Among recent accessions are records of two international bodies: the Far Eastern Commission, 1945-51, and the Allied Council for Japan, 1946-52. Records of the Geographical Surveys West of the 100th Meridian, made under the direction of Capt. George M. Wheeler (including letter books, compiled books of data, and field survey books containing astronomical, meteorological, and topographical notes, 1871-83), were received from the Stanford University Libraries. Records relating to the building and operation of the Cumberland Road, 1810-41, and a few other early records of the Office of the Chief of Engineers have been transferred to the National Archives from the Library of Congress. Other accessions include the general correspondence of the Interstate Commerce Commission, 1887-1906, documenting the Commission's activities during its first 20 years and containing much information on railroads; and almost half a million photographs made or acquired by the Navy Photographic Center, relating to the Navy chiefly during 1920-45. The National Archives has published three preliminary inventories of parts of its holdings: no. 136, Records of United States and Mexican Claims Commissions, compiled by George S. Ulibarri; no. 137, Records of the President's Organization on Unemployment Relief, compiled by Leo Pascal; and no. 138, Records of the Military Government of Veracruz, compiled by Kenneth W. Munden. **(**Among microfilm publications recently completed are Letters of Application and Recommendation During the Administration of John Adams, 1797-1801 (3 rolls), and the 1961 volume (vol. 26) of the Federal Register (6 rolls). [Further information about the microfilm and copies of the

#### THE AMERICAN ARCHIVIST

publications may be obtained from the Exhibits and Publications Branch, National Archives, Washington 25, D. C.

#### Franklin D. Roosevelt Library

The Library has received the office files of William H. McReynolds, liaison officer for personnel management in the White House from 1939 to 1946. The papers relate to Mr. McReynolds' work with the Civil Service Commission, the Committee on Administrative Personnel, the Council of Personnel Administration, and several nongovernmental organizations concerned with personnel practices. Also received were additional papers, books, and pamphlets of the late John Ihlder, executive director of the National Capital Housing more of her papers, including her personal correspondence for 1960; drafts of her newspaper column, "My Day," for 1955-56; drafts of her magazine feature, "If You Ask Me," for 1953-58; and a number of awards and academic citations she has received in recent years. Copies of Franklin D. Roosevelt and Conservation, 1911-1945 (2 vols.), published by the Library in 1957, are still available from the Library. This is an annotated compilation of President Roosevelt's correspondence and other papers concerning natural resources in the United States.

#### Harry S. Truman Library

Additions to the holdings of the Library (not yet processed and reviewed) include papers of James E. Webb, Sumner Pike, and Raymond Foley. The Library's oral history program, directed by J. R. Fuchs, has begun interviews with persons in the greater Kansas City area concerning the local administrative and political background of President Truman's national career. Transcripts of interviews will be available for research after they have been edited.

#### Dwight D. Eisenhower Library

On May 1, 1962 (the hundredth anniversary of the birth of General Eisenhower's mother) the Eisenhower Presidential Library at Abilene, Kans., was dedicated and presented to the Federal Government for administration by the Archivist of the United States under the direction of the Administrator of General Services. The first shipment of President Eisenhower's papers had been transported to Abilene from Washington in January 1961, and in the same month Robert R. Bolton was appointed Acting Director of the Library.

The Library was built by contributions from friends and admirers of General Eisenhower, according to plans designed by the Kansas State Architect, and on land donated and landscaped by the State. The building is a long two-story structure, its exterior of stone quarried in Kansas. On the first floor are an auditorium with a projection room for motion pictures and an adjacent storage room for audiovisual records; a museum storage area, photolaboratory, receiving room, workroom, and document restoration area. The document stacks occupy one end of the building on the first floor and twothirds of the space above on the second floor level. Immediately adjacent to the second-floor document stacks is space for bookstacks. The rest of the sec-

ond floor accommodates a research room equipped with microfilm readers, an exhibit gallery, staff offices, a conference room, and the spacious Presidential Room, which contains many items of furniture and decoration that are associated with General Eisenhower.

Among the distinguished guests at the dedication were the officers and directors of the Eisenhower Presidential Library Commission of the State of Kansas; the fund-raising committee for the Library; former Cabinet Members Robert B. Anderson, Herbert Brownell, Neil McElroy, William P. Rogers, and Fred A. Seaton; U. S. Senators Frank Carlson and James B. Pearson of Kansas; U. S. Representatives Charles A. Halleck of Indiana and William H. Avery, Walter L. McVey, and Garner E. Shriver of Kansas; Milton Eisenhower, president of the Johns Hopkins University; and James McCain, president of Kansas State University. Presiding at the ceremonies was the Hon. Harry Darby, chairman of the Eisenhower Presidential Library Commission. The principal speaker was W. Clarke Wescoe, chancellor of the University of Kansas; others were John Anderson, Jr., Governor of Kansas; Vice President Lyndon B. Johnson; General Eisenhower; Bernard Boutin, Administrator of General Services; and Wayne C. Grover, Archivist of the United States. Excerpts from their remarks follow:

#### W. CLARKE WESCOE:

It is not our business today to pay tribute to the working out of the American Dream. We are not here to marvel at the strange destiny which caught up a boy who ran barefoot through the streets of Abilene and carried him to the command of the United States forces in Europe at a crucial moment in his nation's history... nor exclaim at the route which led a sturdy, lighthearted Kansas boy from a white frame building in Abilene—that little white home across the street from this library —to the White House in Washington...

We are here to dedicate this building to its noble purpose—a three million dollar structure to house, for generations to come, its treasure of unique presidential documents . . .

Even more important, we are here to pay tribute to an ideal: the conservation for the future of the heritage of the past.

When we think of conservation, we think of soil and timber, of water and grass, of oil and coal... But how much more important are the ideas we leave to our children, the records of what we have done and thought, the truths we have learned by hard effort and even harder experience?...

... In the structure we dedicate today will be housed the raw material of scholarship, the mine from which will be pried many a nugget of knowledge, from which will be scooped the ore of data to be processed into the pure metal of truth and wisdom.

#### JOHN ANDERSON, JR.:

... It is with a sense of pride, expressed on behalf of Kansans, that I deliver this building today to the United States Government, hereafter to be maintained by the General Services Administration.

#### Lyndon B. Johnson:

I am especially pleased to be here today because what we are doing is to honor not only a man but a basic American characteristic which has had more than anything else to do with America's survival as a free nation. This characteristic is that we can put aside our partisanship and our political differences and pay an honor to the men who have led us. We know how to disagree without being disagreeable, and we know how to unite behind our institutions. . . .

We have frequently heard from the other side of the Iron Curtain about the unity which comes to people under Communism. I think the unity that comes to people under freedom is of a greater and a much higher and a much more enduring type. It is more enduring because it is based upon mutual respect and mutual understanding.

This library that you are dedicating today is a monument to a man, a man who is deeply beloved by all the American people. He has served his country in peace and in war, and, in both situations, no thoughtful person ever, for a single moment, at any time, ever questioned his strong and his sincere dedication to America and its institutions.

#### DWIGHT D. EISENHOWER:

... The central theme of the documents in this beautiful edifice will be, of course, the policies and programs and decisions and personalities of the Federal Government during the years 1953 through 1961. But just as no political program can be carried out in a vacuum, so can no record or history of that time be properly portrayed except with a background of the events and the time ...

... And I personally believe ... that we are about to see, and are seeing, a renaissance in American pride in America—in American pride in the characteristics that have made America great—in the qualities that we so much admire in our leaders, from Benjamin Franklin through Washington, on right down to our times —where those people have been honest and straightforward and courageous ...

So my prayer is merely this: That all of us will be inspired by the examples of those men long gone. And we will be inspired by the people who have thought it proper to preserve for America in a written form the record of the era through which this generation is passing... I am confident that the American people will see to it that our spiritual strength—the morale of this country—is just as strong, just as outspoken, and is just as much a source of pride for all of us as it was in the days of Lincoln or Washington ... we need not fear that we will suffer the fate of Rome—rather, we will go on ... into a stronger position of world leadership, until at last we can all enjoy peace with justice, freedom, and liberty for all.

#### BERNARD BOUTIN:

The Eisenhower Library is a fine addition to the nation's public buildings, but, as the President said, it is much more than that—it is a significant new cultural resource that will be welcomed, not only by researchers who will come to study its collections, but also by the many thousands of Americans who will visit its exhibits in the years ahead. I take great pride in accepting, for the General Services Administration, the responsibility for its future operations and maintenance in the public interest.

[Mr. Boutin then read a telegram of congratulation from President Kennedy and concluded his talk:]

President Eisenhower, even though we are taking over today the responsibility of the maintenance and the operation of this library we hope that for many, many years to come, you and Mrs. Eisenhower will have an opportunity to visit us here, and, for that occasion, I am going to present to you two golden keys that fit every door in this beautiful building.

#### WAYNE C. GROVER:

It is my privilege, really, General Eisenhower, . . . to express our gratitude to you for the gift of your papers to the people of the United States. . . . Your presidential papers will be called upon by generation after generation of scholars for the factual contemporary record of your administration. We are grateful to you for seeing to it that these papers, complete in every respect, are properly and permanently preserved. . . . They will here become the central collection of a body of manuscript records that is already being increased in size and scope by the addition of the private papers of your associates and contemporaries.

... As time and resources permit, we will also extend the scope of the collections by adding microfilm copies of official source materials in the National Archives in Washington. We are hoping, particularly, to microfilm for this Library the archives that document the policies and decisions of the high command you directed so triumphantly during and after the Second World War.

The building we dedicate today is magnificent, but so also is the central collection of presidential papers it will house. With your help, and the help of your many friends and associates, we will add continuously to its holdings so that it will become what the builders intended—a dynamic and growing research institution with matchless resources for the period of American history with which it is concerned.

#### Herbert Hoover Library

This Library, at West Branch, Iowa, was dedicated on President Hoover's 88th birthday, August 10, 1962. The details of the ceremony will be reported in our January 1963 issue.

#### Office of Records Management

Herbert E. Angel has returned to the position of Assistant Archivist for Records Management after a tour of duty as Director of Administration, GSA.  $\P$ During the year ending June 30, 1962, Federal records centers received from Government agencies more than a million cubic feet of records and disposed of more than a half million cubic feet of records that had outlived their usefulness. Transfers to the centers enabled Federal agencies to clear 287,000 square feet of office space and 275,000 square feet of storage space. An intensive records disposition project in the 279 largest post offices and the Post Office Department's regional offices has reduced their records holdings by almost 20 percent; 65,000 cubic feet of records were destroyed and 3,000 cubic feet were transferred to the centers. The centers rendered 4,874,000 reference services during the year.  $\P$ The Federal Records Center serving southern California and nearby States has moved into a new building at Bell, Calif., which was dedicated on May 25.

#### LIBRARY OF CONGRESS

#### General News

Lester K. Born was appointed Publications Officer of the Library, effective July 9, to succeed the late Vincent L. Eaton. Dr. Born is well known to our readers as editor of our abstracts of foreign periodicals. From April 1959 he had headed the Manuscripts Section in the Library's Descriptive Cataloging Division, where he helped to compile the new National Union Catalog of Manuscript Collections.

#### Manuscript Division

Recent accessions include papers, 1952-61 (8,000 items), of Werner von Braun, including speeches, articles, and correspondence, much of which concerns Dr. von Braun's work on rocketry and on the space program in this country; personal papers of the sculptor William Zorach (2,000 items), rich in autobiographical notes, correspondence, sketches, and drawings; several thousand papers of the sculptress and feminist Adelaide Johnson, including her diaries (1895-1926, and a few for later years), correspondence, photographs, and pamphlets; and two notebooks of sketches and portraits and a few letters of Emanuel Leutze, whose mural, "Westward the Course of Empire," is seen by most visitors to the U. S. Capitol. Additions to several groups of personal papers in the Library include 2,000 papers of Thomas Maitland Cleland; letter books, 1896–1909 (19 vols.), and an extensive file of business and financial correspondence, ca. 1912-18, of Andrew Carnegie; and papers (8,000 items) of Edith Bolling Wilson, to be added to the Woodrow Wilson collection.

#### OTHER FEDERAL NEWS

#### Department of State

The extraordinarily wide span of subjects reflected in the diverse activities of the Department has resulted in seven major groupings of subject matter for use in the forthcoming uniform file system. Included are economic affairs; political and defense affairs; cultural and educational affairs; social conditions, health, refugees, and migration; science, space and astronautics, and atomic energy; international information activities; and consular affairs.

The Department of State and the Hoover Institution on War, Revolution, and Peace at Stanford University are publishing jointly A Catalog of Files and Microfilms of the German Foreign Ministry Archives, 1920-1945 (3 vols., \$75), compiled and edited by George O. Kent of the State Department's Historical Office. Volume I has already been published, volume 2 will appear this fall, and volume 3 will be issued in 1963. The catalog is for sale only in sets. It will continue and complete the Catalog of German Foreign Ministry Files and Microfilms, 1867-1920, published by the American Historical Association in 1959. The new catalog includes title, number, and date of each file from the Politisches Archiv, the corresponding serial and frame numbers (if the files were microfilmed), the microcopy roll number, and its price. Microfilm may be bought from the National Archives in Washington or the Public Record Office in London. Each volume is indexed by name and subject. Unfilmed materials are available in the political archive of the Auswärtiges Amt in Bonn.

#### Department of Defense

A Military Standardization Handbook: Glossary of Photographic Terms Including Document Reproduction, 128 p. (MIL-HDBK-25, 20 Feb. 1961, TM 11-411), is available from the Superintendent of Documents, Government Printing Office, at 70c.

#### STATE AND LOCAL NEWS

#### Colorado

The summer activities of the Division of State Archives and Public Records included formulating a cooperative program with the office of the State engineer for microfilming county plats, discussing records work with associations of county treasurers and county clerks, and readjusting space in the

#### NEWS NOTES

Archives to expand the microfilming unit and to establish an audiovisual records section. Assistant State Archivist George E. Warren has recovered from injuries suffered in an automobile accident while he was traveling in connection with county records work.

#### Connecticut

On May 10, 1962, a ceremony marking the 300th anniversary of the granting of Connecticut's famous Charter of 1662 took place in Memorial Hall at the Connecticut State Library. Gov. John Dempsey and Chief Justice Raymond E. Baldwin as well as several other dignitaries were speakers, and the principal address was delivered by Prof. Leonard W. Labaree of Yale University. The Consul General of Great Britain, A. M. Williams, represented Her Majesty's Ambassador. An exhibit of numerous items associated with the procuring and preservation of the Charter was opened on the same date; featured in the display was the Charter itself, the 300-year-old document on permanent exhibit in Memorial Hall. The centennial of the birth of Wilbur Lucius Cross, Governor of Connecticut from 1931 to 1939, was marked at the Connecticut State Library by an exhibit. Governor Cross' service to the State followed a distinguished career as teacher of English, dean of the Yale graduate school, editor of the Yale Review, and literary critic in the field of the English novel. Featured in the exhibit were Governor Cross' proclamations, famous for their literary quality. Governor Cross was the first Connecticut Governor to have his voice recorded for the State Archives; the recording of his farewell to his cabinet, Dec. 9, 1938, and of his Thanksgiving Day proclamation of 1938 were a part of the display and were used on local television programs.

#### Delaware

David T. Gilchrist has been named specialist in industrial records at the Eleutherian Mills Historical Library. His position will involve investigation, acquisition, and preliminary study of business records of older companies in the area of the library's interest.

#### Illinois

David D. Henry, president of the University of Illinois, has appointed an advisory committee on the university's archives, to appraise their condition and make recommendations for their improved administration and effective use. The June 1962 issue of *Illinois Libraries* is devoted to the State Archives, with articles by Ralph Havener ("A View of the Local Records Act"), Byron H. Levene ("A Reunified Program of Records Management"), Mary Lynn McCree ("The Illinois Governors' Correspondence, 1933-1961"), Emma M. Scheffler ("Maps in the Illinois State Archives"), and Marion D. Pratt (two historical essays). Two leaves of the issue (p. 431-434) are printed on Permalife book paper. They contain a note by Wallace R. Bulpitt, announcing that the paper will be used in some printing for the State Archives, and an advertisement by the manufacturer of Permalife. Reprints of the Local Records Act of August 18, 1961 (4 p.), and of two publications of

the Local Records Commission-Regulations (25 p.) and Suggested Guide (3 p.), both issued in 1962—may be obtained from Secretary of State and State Archivist Charles F. Carpentier or from Assistant State Archivist Theodore J. Cassady, Springfield. IMr. Cassady has sent the editor a publication not previously noted in these pages: the State Records Commission's Regulations (2d rev., July 1961; 26 p.). This includes as an appendix "Specifications for Safety Photographic Film" (p. 11-24), editorially modified but technically identical with the specifications approved and published by the American Standards Association. IRecord Controls, Inc., 209 South LaSalle St., Chicago 4, has for sale at \$2 a supplement to its Retention and Preservation of Records, With Destruction Schedules. The supplement (8 p.) lists State insurance laws and tabulates 200 types of insurance papers, giving the required retention period for each. The annual records management conference sponsored by Record Controls will meet at the Drake Hotel, Chicago, on October 5. On October 4 members of the conference may visit the Federal Records Center, Chicago.

#### Kansas

Lela Barnes, on the Historical Society staff, 1931-62, and in charge of its private manuscript collections for much of that time, retired on June 30 under the provisions of the recently enacted State retirement law. She has been succeeded by Joseph W. Snell, assistant manuscripts cataloger since 1957. The society has microfilmed a diary, 1872-73, of buffalo-hunter Henry Hubert Raymond and some Raymond family letters, 1874-75 and 1897-99. The Raymonds were neighbors of the Thomas Masterson family both in Illinois and in Sedgwick County, Kans. Raymond hunted buffalo with the Masterson boys—Bat, Ed, and Jim. Other recent accessions are letters and papers, 1949-62 (37 file drawers), of U. S. Senator Andrew F. Schoeppel; and records of the Kansas Centennial Commission, including correspondence and more than 500 photographs.

#### Michigan

The Archives of the Michigan Historical Commission has issued several finding aids, all compiled by Geneva Kebler, of parts of its holdings: no. 1, Records of the Michigan Military Establishment, 1838-1941; no. 2, United States Census Records, 1820-1880; no. 3, Records of the Girls' Training School, Adrian, Michigan, 1880-1941; no. 4, Records of the Michigan State Planning Commission, 1934-1956; no. 5, Records of the Michigan Turnpike Authority, 1953-1958; no. 6, Records of the Michigan State Prison, Jackson, Michigan, 1839-1906; no. 7, Records of the Michigan Department of Aeronautics, 1946-1952; and no. 8, Records of the Michigan State Highway Department, 1916-1953. The Archives has published also four special lists, all compiled by Geneva Kebler and Elizabeth Rademacher: nos. 1 and 2, List of Cartographic Records of the Michigan Department of Conservation— Lands Division; and nos. 3 and 4, List of Cartographic Records of the Michigan Department of Conservation—Geological Survey Division. **(**Acquisitions reported by the Archives of American Art (Detroit) in its Bulletin for June include the papers of Edward Bruce (containing "the story of the famous Public Works of Art Project that was created by President Franklin D. Roosevelt") and of Walt Kuhn on the 1913 Armory Show that "brought a new direction to American taste in art." The papers of the Rev. Abel Bingham, Baptist missionary at Sault Ste. Marie from 1828 to 1855, recently found at Saginaw, have been acquired by the Clarke Historical Collection of Central Michigan University at Mount Pleasant. John Cumming, director of the collection, estimates that the Bingham papers include approximately "2,500 letters, 38 diaries and journals, letter books, account books, copies of annual reports to the Boston headquarters, sermons, books both in Ojibway and English bearing the Baptist Mission bookplate, numerous pamphlets, daguerreotypes, tintypes, and photographs of members of the family and Indian friends."

#### New York

Among a group of six consultants to a committee planning a suitable shrine to house and protect the State Library's manuscript draft of Lincoln's preliminary Emancipation Proclamation are Albert H. Leisinger, Director, Archival Services Division, Office of Civil Archives, National Archives, and Alvin W. Kremer, Keeper of the Collections, Library of Congress. Mr. Kremer coordinated a similar project for the original and engrossed copies of the Declaration of Independence and the Constitution of the United States when they were at the Library. **1**"I find myself fast becoming a traveling evangelist preaching State-county cooperation in this long-neglected area," said North Carolina State Archivist H. G. Jones in addressing the National Association of County Recorders and Clerks in New York City on July 10. Mr. Jones developed his subject-"The Case for a State-Assisted County Records Program"-by posing a number of questions to which "in true evangelistic style" tist Sunday School Board at Nashville, Tenn., has accepted a position with the Prentice-Hall Publishing Co. He will be senior editor for office methods in the company's department of economics and business methods.

#### Pennsylvania

State Archivist Frank B. Evans' doctoral dissertation, "Pennsylvania Politics, 1872–77..."—a study of the latter years of the Cameron machine in Pennsylvania—will be published by the Historical and Museum Commission.

#### Texas

Chester V. Kielman, in an article published in the Summer 1962 issue of the *Library Chronicle* of the University of Texas ("New Additions to the University Archives"), describes the A. Caswell Ellis papers, the Coleman-Fulton Pasture Co. records, the Borden papers, the Devereux papers, and many individual items of special interest.

#### Vermont

Olney W. Hill, Public Records Director, in reporting on the "status of protection of town clerks' records as of July 1, 1962," states that 36 percent (89 of 246 Vermont towns and cities) require fire-resistant vaults or safes to meet the minimum standards; 41 towns have practically no fire protection for their records. (At the New England Civil War Centennial Conference held at the State House, Montpelier, on July 7, Vermont Historical Society Director Richard G. Wood presided. New York State Historian Albert B. Corey spoke on "How the Local Historical Society Can Commemorate the Civil War" and Massachusetts State Archivist Richard W. Hale on "A Microfilm Program During the Civil War Observances."

#### Virginia

Thomas P. Martin, former assistant chief of the Manuscript Division of the Library of Congress and now a resident of Dunn Loring, has recently spent about nine months in research in archives and manuscripts in England and Scotland. His special interests there were slavery, the antislavery and abolition movements, and other questions in Anglo-American relations. ¶Recent accessions of the University of Virginia Library include additional papers, 1820–1956 (about 350 items) of James Fontaine Minor and many additional items for the Samuel Langhorne Clemens collection.

#### West Virginia

The West Virginia Collection of the university library at Morgantown has acquired microfilm copies of records of the State's Executive Department, including executive journals, 1863–90, executive minutes, 1863–67, and Board of Public Works records, 1863–1904. Among recent manuscript accessions are letters, 1862–64 (41 items), written by Henry H. Fry during his service in the Peninsular Campaign and on islands off South Carolina, describing camp life and fraternization between Union and Confederate forces; correspondence, 1956–62 (8 boxes), of John D. Hoblitzel, Jr., Republican chairman for West Virginia and briefly U. S. Senator; and papers, 1922-62 (2 boxes), of Harold N. Moldenke, herbarium curator, editor, and museum director.

#### Wisconsin

Under a grant from the Fund for the Advancement of Education the State Historical Society has completed a search for resources in the State for the study of educational history and has reported the results in an 18-page pamphlet, *The History of Education Collections*. The research and evaluation were the work of Richard A. Erney. "The resulting brochure," Glenn E. Thompson, the society's assistant director, informs us, "provides a checklist of some of the outstanding and some of the representative collections . . . It includes personal papers, records of local school districts and materials related to individual educational institutions, documents dealing with government policies toward education, and records and publications of professional educational organizations and other private influential groups." Copies are available without charge from the society at 816 State St., Madison 6.

#### NEWS NOTES

#### Canada

#### FOREIGN NEWS

John C. L. Andreassen, a member of the editorial board of the Society, has joined the immediate staff of O. M. Solandt, vice president, Canadian National Railways. His first assignment, he informs us, "will be to effect the transfer of this Crown corporation's archival materials to the Dominion Archives."

#### Great Britain

Two of the supplements to the Wiener Library's *Catalogue of Nuremberg Documents* (reviewed in the *American Archivist*, 24: 355; July 1961) have been published recently. "Supplement 1" (33 p.) comprises (1) a register of the documents from *Trials of War Criminals* series with a direct bearing on the Jewish catastrophe and (2) an index of principal names; "Supplement 2" (37 p.), an index of persons interrogated, provides an indispensable key to the interrogation summaries. According to Fritz T. Epstein, "Both supplements are carefully edited and only a few names (for instance, Cecil von Renthe-Fink and Edmund Veesenmayer in Supplement 2) are misspelled."

#### Mexico

The Sociedad Mexicana de Archivistas has reelected Enrique L. Morales Rosas as its director general for the biennium 1962-63 and Norberto Ramírez Monroy as its subdirector general. The *director de relaciones y publicidad* is Ernesto Serrano Tenorio. The society's address is Calle Balderas 94, Mexico I, D. F.

#### Peru

The February 1962 issue of the *Publicaciones del Archivo Historico* (Lima) is devoted largely to reporting the first Inter-American Archival Seminar (see *American Archivist*, 25: 130; January 1962).

#### Rhodesia and Nyasaland

T. W. Baxter, Director of the National Archives of the Federation, has prepared a report for the Commission for Technical Cooperation in Africa South of the Sahara (C. C. T. A.) entitled *Archival Facilities in Sub-Sahara Africa*, which summarizes the answers of 27 archival institutions to questionnaires distributed in July 1957. The report, issued in 1959, constitutes a directory and history of the 27 archival institutions, revealing their services, resources, and needs.

#### El Salvador

Officers of the Asociación General de Archivistas who took office on January 8 include Tomás Fidias Jiménez, *presidente*; Alfonso Mira Castro, *secretario general*; Carlos Arturo Rendón, *secretario de relaciones*; and Sra. Blanca Magaña de Herrere, *secretario de propaganda y organización*. The society may be addressed at Apartado Postal 664, San Salvador.

#### INDEX TO CONTRIBUTORS

#### Volumes 21–25, 1958–1962

This index is an interim and skeletal continuation of the General Index to volumes 1-20 of the American Archivist, published by the Society in 1960 and still available (131 p. \$6 to members). The present list of contributors' names is in no sense of the term a general index, but it establishes minimal control of the 5-year span of issues, 1958-62, pending completion of a general index for volumes 21-30, publication of which is expected after 1967.

- Adams, W. Howard, "The Presence of the Past," 25:223
- Ahern, Maurice L., review, 21:219 Ahluwalia, M. L., "A Significant Order on Record Management," 24:85
- Alldredge, Everett O., "Archival Train-ing in a Record Center," 21:401; "Standards for Federal Records Center Buildings," 23:153; reviews, 21:341, 23:443
- Anderson, Arthur J. O., review, 21:73
- Andreassen, John C. L., review, 24:96
- Bahmer, Robert H., "The Archival Function in the States," 22:203; review,
- 21:337 Barcan, Arthur, "Professional Training in Industrial Records Management," 24:313
- Barnes, E. B., review, 21:71
- Barrett, James E., "Acquisition in Indus-trial Archives," 24:333
- Bassett, T. D. Seymour, review, 21:352
- Baumhofer, Hermine K., review, 23:196 Beach, Rex (and John T. Caton), "State and Local Government Records Proand Local Government Accord 1 grams," 24:289 Bedsole, V. L., reviews, 22:454, 24:183 Beers, Henry P., reviews, 22:346, 24:355 Berner, Richard C., "The Arrangement and Description of Manuscripts," 23:395

- Binsfeld, Edmund L., "Church Archives in the United States and Canada; a Bibliography," 21:311 Bischoff William N
- Bischoff, William N., review, 21:60 Bishop, Eleanor C., "Documents-Their Repair and Preservation," 25:353
- Blegen, Theodore C., "Solon Justus Buck-
- Scholar-Administrator," 23:259 Born, Lester K., "The National Union Catalog of Manuscript Collections: Progress," 23:311; abstracts, 25:69; re-

- Progress, 23:311; abstracts, 25:09; review, 25:248
  Bornet, Vaughn D., "The Manuscripts of Social Welfare," 23:33
  Bourne, Frances T., review, 21:59
  Boyd, Julian P., "These Precious Monuments of . . . Our History," 22:147
  Britt, John F. X., reviews, 21:347, 23:343
  Brooks, Philip C., "The Harry S. Truman Library—Plans and Reality," 25:25; 2cth anniversary remarks. 25:232 25th anniversary remarks, 25:232

- Brower, Philip P., reviews, 21:437, 22:240,
- 22:336, 23:78, 24:97, 25:249, 25:369 Bryan, Mary Givens, "Trends of Organi-zation in State Archives," 21:31; "Changing Times," 24:3; 25th anniversary remarks, 25:234 Buck, Elizabeth H., "Recordkeeping in
- the Northwest Territory, 1796," 25:427 Buck, Solon J., "Clarence E. Carter, 1881-
- 1961," 25:59; 25th anniversary message, 25:237
- Bull, Jacqueline, review, 23:198
- Burke, E. E., "Some Archival Legislation of the British Commonwealth," 22:275 Butterfield, L. H., "Bostonians and Their
- Neighbors as Pack Rats," 24:141
- Cain, Robert H., "Policy and Administrative Records of the Veterans Adminis-
- tration," 25:455; review, 25:474 Calkin, Homer L., review, 21:210 Callcott, George H., "Antiquarianism and Documents in the Age of Literary History," 21:17
- Canedo, Lino G., review, 24:354
- Capers, Charlotte, review, 21:353 Cappon, Lester J., "Tardy Scholars Among the Archivists," 21:3; "Archival Good Works for Theologians," 22:297; 25th anniversary remarks, 25:236; reviews, 22:119, 25:243
- Case, Frank H., "The Corporate Secre-tary Looks at Records Management," 23:419
- Caswell, John Edwards, "Archives for To-morrow's Historians," 21:409
- Caton, John T. (and Rex Beach), "State and Local Government Records Programs," 24:289
- Chatfield, Helen L., "The Dating of Documents," 24:171 Chokel, Bogomir, abstracts, 23:84, 23:88,
- 23:355, 24:102, 24:104, 24:361, 24:362, 24:478, 24:480, 25:74, 25:75, 25:375, 25:493; review, 23:71 Claussen, Martin P., "Roscoe R. Hill, 1880-
- 1960," 24:83

Clevinger, French M., Jr., review, 24:357 Clift, G. Glenn, review, 23:344

- Cobb, Josephine, reviews, 22:456, 24:461 Colket, Meredith B., review, 23:446 Collier, Cleveland E., abstracts, 25:76

- Coman, Edwin T., review, 21:350 Connor, Seymour V., "The Problem of Literary Property in Archival Deposi-tories," 21:1143: "Legal Materials as Sources of History," 23:157; review, 23:200
- Cooley, Marguerite B., "Alice B. Good,
- 1892-1961," 25:360 Core, Ofra, "The United Nations Corre-spondence Classification Manual," 24: 317
- Crittenden, Christopher, 25th anniversary remarks, 25:238
- Crocker, Howard W., "Are Town Records a Casualty of the Modern Era?" 25:183 Cuttino, G. P., "The Archives of Gascony
- Under English Rule," 25:315
- Cutts, Elmer H., reviews, 21:67, 23:77
- Darling, Robert H., "The Relation Between Archivists and Record Managers," 22:211
- Darter, Lewis J., Jr., review, 21:348 Davidson, Helen L., "A Tentative Survey of Business Archives," 24:323
- of Business Archives," 24:323 Davis, W. N., Jr., "The California State Archives," 22:189; review, 22:232 Decker, Francis W., "The Care of Motion Picture Film," 25:357 Denny, J. H., "New-Type Storage for Records," 24:309 DePuy, LeRoy, "Archivists and Records
- DePuy, LeRoy, "Archivists and Records Managers—A Partnership," 23:49; review, 21:430
- Dethman, John P. H., "John F. X. Britt, 1917–60," 23:439 Deutrich, Mabel E., "American Church
- Archives-An Overview," 24:387; review, 25:251
- deValinger, Leon, Jr., "A Microfilmer Replies," 21:305 Dewing, Charles E., "Bargain Basement,"
- 23:315
- Dodson, Leonidas, review, 21:342
- Doherty, Herbert J., Jr., review, 21:343 Dowd, David L., review, 22:110

- Drake, Thomas E., review, 22:453 Duniway, David C., "Conflicts in Collecting," 24:55
- East, Sherrod E., reviews, 22:340, 25:469 Eaton, Dorothy S., review, 23:451 Eckles, Robert B., "The Importance of
- Photocopy Projects for Local and Re-gional History," 25:159 Eddy, Henry Howard, "Surveying for
- Archives Buildings," 24:75; review, 21: 334
- Epstein, Fritz T., reviews, 21:212, 22:342, 24:355 Ewing, William S., review, 21:63
- Fant, H. B., "Carl Ludwig Lokke, 1897-1960," 25:285; reviews, 22:114, 23:80, 24:99

Fenyo, Mario D., abstracts, 25:486 Fishbein, Meyer H., review, 24:92 Flory, Margaret E., review, 23:445

- Franklin, W. Neil, review, 21:426 Freiberg, Malcolm, review, 23:199 Freidel, Frank, review, 21:425 Friis, Herman R., review, 22:233

- Furber, Holden, reviews, 21:217, 22:242
- Gaines, William H., review, 23:347

- Galloway, George B., review, 23:74 Garrison, Robert W., "Maximum Records

- Management," 23:415 Gates, Paul W., review, 23:447 Gear, James L., review, 21:428 Gibb, George S., "Exploiting the Business Beards Collection" surgest Records Collection," 24:339 Gingerich, Melvin, "A Manual for Church
- Archivists," 24:445 Glenn, Bess, "Search for Efficiency in Fed-
- eral Record Management: Introduction," 21:159; "The Taft Commission and the Government's Record Practices," 21: 277; "Private Records Seized by the United States in Wartime—Their Legal Status," 25:399 Goldbeck, Herman G., abstracts, 23:203,
- 23:453, 24:189, 25:255 Gondos, Victor, review, 22:107 Gotlieb, Howard B., "The Undergraduate
- and Historical Manuscripts," 23:27
- Gray, Wood, review, 24:352
- Grover, Wayne C., 25th anniversary remarks, 25:240 uthrie, Chester L., reviews, 21:339,
- Guthrie, 22:347

Hale, Richard W., Jr., "The Cataloging of Microfilm," 22:11; review, 25:64 Hamer, Philip M., "... authentic Docu-

- ments tending to elucidate our His-tory,'" 25:3
- Hamilton, Kenneth G., "The Moravian Archives at Bethlehem, Pennsylvania,' 24:415
- Hamilton, Milton W., review, 22:231 Hardacre, P. H., "County Record Offices in England and Wales-A List of
- Guides and References," 25:477 Hemphill, W. Edwin, "James Harold Easterby, 1898-1960," 24:160; reviews, 23:67, 24:184
- Hill, Roscoe R., abstracts, 23:358, 24:106; reviews, 21:218, 21:336, 22:117, 22:238, 23:449, 23:450 Hiller, V. W., review, 22:115 Hobbs, Robert B., review, 23:341

- Holdcamper, Hope K., abstracts, 23:353,
- 24:469, 25:254, 25:484; réview, 22:111 Holmes, Oliver W., "'Public Records'— Who Knows What They Are?" 23:3; "Sir Hilary Jenkinson, 1882-1961," 24: 345; 25th anniversary remarks, 25:238; review, 24:180

- Holverstott, Lyle J., review, 21:432 Homsher, Lola M., "Wyoming State Archives and Historical Department," 22:323
- Hooker, H. Donn, abstracts, 24:360
- Horecky, Paul L., review, 22:241

- Horecky, Faul L., Fevlew, 22:2241
  Horn, Andrew H., review, 22:229
  Horton, Allan, "Archival Backgrounds in New South Wales," 22:39
  Hughes, Charles E., Jr., "The Philadel-phia Program," 21:131; "Problems in Administering Local Records," 25:151; review, 25:247
- Iben, Icko, abstracts, 24:195, 24:472, 25:261, 25:492
- Ingerman, Elizabeth A., "A New Method of Indexing Manuscripts," 25:331
- Jacobsen, Edna L., review, 21:64
- Jennings, John Melville, reviews, 21:349, 23:339
- Johnson, Arthur M., "Identification of Business Records for Permanent Preservation," 24:329
- Johnson, Edward N., "Trends in County Records Management," 24:297 Jones, H. G., "North Carolina's Local
- Records Program," 24:25; review, 25: 472
- Jordan, Philip D., "The Challenge of Medical Records," 23:143
- Kane, Lucile M., review, 23:197 Kathpalia, Y. P., "Hand Lamination With Cellulose Acetate," 21:271; review, 23:442
- Katsaros, James, "Managing the Records of the World's Greatest City," 23:175
- Kent, George O., "The German Foreign Ministry's Archives at Whaddon Hall, 1948–58," 24:43; review, 24:462
- Kieffer, Elizabeth, review, 25:468 Kirkendall, Richard S., "Presidential Li-braries—One Researcher's Point of
- View," 25:441 Krauskopf, Robert W., "The Hoover Commissions and Federal Recordkeeping," 21:371; reviews, 21:434, 22:341
- Labaree, Benjamin, "New England Town Meeting," 25:165
- Lacy, George J., review, 23:194 Lake, Virginia, "Pioneering in the Control of Medical-Clinical Case Records," 24:303
- Lamb, W. Kaye, reviews, 21:333, 24:182 Lambert, Robert S., "Income-Tax Records as Sources for Economic History," 24:341
- Land, Robert H., review, 21:70 Langelier, Roland H., "Dead Figures? No—Live Facts!" 24:283
- Larson, Harold, abstracts, 25:253; re-

views, 21:338, 23:351, 25:65, 25:250, 25:371

- Leach, Douglas Edward, "Early Town Records of New England as Historical Sources," 25:173 Leavitt, Arthur H., "What Are Archives?"
- 24:175 Leland, Waldo Gifford, "Recollections of Who Pang the Bell," 21:55; 25th anniversary message, 25:227 Lewinson, Paul, "The Preservation
- of Government Publications," 22:181; "Toward Accessioning Standards-Research Records," 23:297; (and Morris Rieger), "Labor Union Records in the United
- States," 25:39; reviews, 24:467, 25:63 Lewis, Harry F., "The Deterioration of Book Paper in Library Use," 22:309; reviews, 24:185, 24:187
- Libert, Joseph F., review, 21:217 Lind, William E., "Methodist Archives in the United States," 24:435; "Worth Marion Tippy, 1866–1961," 25:58
- Marion 11ppy, 1000 1921, Litton, Gaston, review, 23:191 Loewenheim, Francis L., "Guides to Microfilmed German Records ...,
- Love, George J., review, 24:358 Lovett, Robert W., "Property Rights and Business Records," 21:259; reviews, 21:436, 22:239, 23:192, 23:441 Lunny, Robert M., review, 21:351
- McAvoy, Thomas T., "Catholic Archives and Manuscript Collections," 24:409
- McCain, William D., 25th anniversary remarks, 25:230
- McConnell, Roland C., review, 24:95 MacDermot, Anne, "University Archives
- in the Boston Area," 23:407 Maclean, Ian, "Australian Experience in
- Record and Archives Management," 22:387
- McMahon, John Alexander, "A County Official Looks at a State-Supervised
- County Records Program," 25:211 Marcus, Jacob R., "The American Jewish Archives," 23:57
- Mason, Philip P., review, 22:343 Mearns, David C., "St. George Leakin
- Mearns, David C., "St. George Leakin Sioussat, 1878-1960," 24:81 Menkus, Belden, "The Baptist Sunday School Board and Its Records," 24:441 Miller, David E., "Use of Local Archives in the Study of Local History," 22:331 Mitchell, Harvey, "Archives of New-found in a day in a content of the second
- foundland," 21:43
- Mitchell, Thornton W., "Municipal Ar-chival Programs," 23:181; "The State
- of Records Management," 24:259 Mugridge, Donald H., "The Adams Papers," 25:449; reviews, 21:427, 22:450, 24:93, 24:466
- Munden, Ken, "Records Essential to Continuity of State and Local Government,"

- 22:25; reviews, 21:65, 21:214, 22:106, 22:235
- Nasatir, A. P., review, 22:109 Newton, Earle W., review, 23:342
- Ormsby, W. G., "Reference Service in the Public Archives of Canada," 25:345
- Ouellet, Fernand, review, 22:458 Overman, William D., "The Pendulum Swings," 22:3
- Patton, James W., reviews, 21:345, 23:448
- Peckham, Howard H., reviews, 21:346, 24:351
- Perkins, E. R., review, 22:227
- Perlman, Isadore, review, 23:351 Perman, Dagmar Horna, "Microfilming of German Records in the National Archives," 22:433
- Perros, George P., reviews, 22:455, 24:94 Pierson, Margaret, "Reference Service in the Indiana State Archives," 25:341
- Pinkett, Harold T., "Investigations of Federal Recordkeeping, 1887-1906," 21:163; "The Forest Service, Trail Blazer in Recordkeeping Methods," 22:419; "Early Records of the U. S. Department of Agriculture," 25:407; reviews, 21:435, 24:98
- Poole, C. Frank, "Screening the Papers of Baltimore's Mayors," 25:219
- Posner, Ernst, "Solon Justus Buck-Archivist," 23:263; "The Fourth Intermational Congress of Archivists," 24:65; "Georg Winter, 1895-1961," 24:457; "Round Table on Archives—Warsaw, 1961," 25:15; 25th anniversary remarks, 25:234; reviews, 23:69, 24:179, 25:61
- Quimby, Grace, comp., "Writings on Archives, Current Records, and Historical Manuscripts, June 1957-May 1958: Part 1," 22:83; ". . . Part 2," 22:217; ". . . June 1959-June 1959," 23:2237; "... July 1959-June 1960," 24:234; "... July 1960-June 1961," 25:83; review, 22:112
- Radoff, Morris L., "How to Transfer the Governor's Papers," 23:185; 25th anni-versary message, 25:231; review, 21:69 Rahill, Peter J., "Archives of the Archdi-
- Ramin, reter J., Alchives of the Alchives ocese of Boston," 22:427; review, 25:367
  Rapport, Leonard, "Leo Pascal, 1909– 1962," 25:362
  Rasmussen, Wayne C., review, 22:230
- Reed, Daniel J., review, 25:467
- Reeves, George C., abstracts, 23:206, 24:194, 25:260, 25:373, 25:488; review,
- 24:359 Reid, Warren R., "Public Papers of the Presidents," 25:435 Reingold, Nathan, "Manuscripts of Science
- -Analysis and Description," 24:163; reviews, 22:451, 23:349

- Renze, Dolores C., "The State Archivist-3-D Public Servant," 23:271; "Colo-rado's County Records-The Syncretic
- Approach," 25:207; review, 22:458 Rhoads, James Berton, "Harris, Lewis, and the Hollow Tree," 25:295; review, 21:210
- Rieger, Morris, "Packing, Labeling, and Shelving at the National Archives," 25:417; (and Paul Lewinson), "Labor Union Records in the United States," 25:39; abstracts, 23:84, 23:356, 25:256, 25:487; review, 21:335 Ristow, Walter W., review, 23:75
- Robinson, Will G., review, 21:342 Robison, Dan M., "Archival Services of State Libraries," 22:197 Rofes, William L., reviews, 21:68, 23:340
- Santen, Vernon B., reviews, 21:344, 21:429, 24:91, 25:66
- Schellenberg, T. R., "The Future of the Archival Profession," 22:49; "Archival Principles of Arrangement," 24:11; re-
- view, 22:337 Shelley, Fred, "The Presidential Papers Program of the Library of Congress," 25:429
- Shetler, Charles, review, 24:356 Sinclair, Bruce, "Museum Artifacts in
- Company Archives," 24:337 Skordas, Gust, "Maryland's County Rec-ords—The Eclectic Approach," 25:199; reviews, 23:444, 24:465 Smith, Lester W., comp., "Writings on
- Archives, Current Records, and Historical Manuscripts, June 1956-May 1957: Part 1," 21:76; "... Part 2," 21:195; review, 25:244 Smith, Murphy D., "Preparing a Manu-
- scripts Guide for a Learned Society," 25:323
- Soule, Allen, review, 22:339 Stark, Marie Charlotte, reviews, 24:90, 25:66
- Stevens, Robert D., reviews, 21:74, 25:365 Stevens, S. K., review, 25:246
- Stewart, Kate, "James Madison as an Archivist," 21:243
- Story, Nora, reviews, 21:68, 23:350
- Suelflow, August R., "The Struggle of Church Archives for Respectability," 24:403
- Taubes, Ernest P., "The Future of Microfilming," 21:153
- Taylor, Dorothy K., "State Microfilming Programs," 22:59; review, 22:457
- Thomas, Joe D., "Photographic Archives," 21:419
- Ulibarri, George S., reviews, 21:72, 22:344, 23:346, 24:100, 24:463, 25:368

- Van Kersen, Lionel William, "The Na-tional Register of Archives," 23:319;
- varieur, Pascal Marie, "The Small, Limited, or Specialized Church Ar-chives," 24:451
- Vaughan, Thomas, review, 21:61

Wallace, William S., review, 21:340 Walne, Peter, reviews, 22:118, 23:73

- Weilbrenner, Bernard, review, 24:353 Weinberg, Allen, "Court Records-
- Weinberg, Allen, "Court Re Orphans Among Archives," 23:167; "Publication Program of the Philadelphia Archives," 25:193 Weis, Margaret M., "The Case for Mi-
- crofilming," 22:15

Weske, Dorothy Bruce, review, 21:433 Whitehill, Walter Muir, " 'In My Father's House Are Many Mansions,' " 24:133

- Whiteley, W. H., "The Records of the Moravian Mission in Labrador," 24:425
- Wik, Reynold M., reviews, 21:58, 21:431 Wilds, Thomas, "Information Retrieval," 24:269; review, 25:473
- Wiley, Bell I., "The Role of the Archivist in the Civil War Centennial," 23:131

- Williams, Howard D., review, 21:59 Wilson, William K., review, 21:59 Winfrey, Dorman H., "The Archive Wars in Texas," 23:431; "Protestant Episcopal Church Archives," 24:431
- Wojcicka, Janina, review, 23:68 Wood, Richard G., "Moses Robinson-Town Clerk," 25:189; reviews, 22:228, 23:76
- Woody, Robert H., review, 21:430
- Wray, Elizabeth H., "The Archives of the State of Hawaii," 23:277
- Wright, Almon R., reviews, 21:339, 22:116, 25:366

\*\*

## WINTER MEETING

#### JOINT LUNCHEON

Society of American Archivists and

American Historical Association

December 29, 1962

Chicago, Ill.

LEON DEVALINGER, JR., presiding

#### JOHN A. MUNROE, speaker

"A BRAVE MAN OR A FOOLISH ONE"

Tickets for the luncheon should be purchased at the A. H. A. reservation desk (at the Conrad Hilton Hotel) as soon as possible after arrival in Chicago.



# THE SOCIETY OF AMERICAN ARCHIVISTS ANNOUNCES

ITS 26TH ANNUAL MEETING

Rochester, New York Sept. 30–Oct. 2, 1962 Headquarters: Sheraton Hotel 111 East Avenue

Practical Workshops

Special Exhibits

Audio-Visual Records

Special Record Collections Technical Developments Arranged Tours

## Local Arrangements Committee

John Flory (Eastman Kodak Co.), chairman; R. F. Asleson (Xerox Corp.), Mark Ellingson (Rochester Institute of Technology), Harold Hacker (Rochester Public Library), Thomas W. Hope (Eastman Kodak Co.), Florence Lee (Rochester Historical Society), Blake McKelvey (Rochester Public Library), Beaumont Newhall (George Eastman House), Terry Nolan (Rochester Convention & Publicity Bureau), E. F. Richner (Eastman Kodak Co.), John Russell (University of Rochester), the Rev. Edward C. Starr (American Baptist Historical Society), W. S. Thomas (Rochester Museum of Arts & Sciences), Giles Wilkinson (Recordak Corp.), and Vera Wilson (Eastman Kodak Co.)

Program Committee

Gust Skordas, chairman; John T. Caton, Edith M. Fox, Seymour

J. Pomrenze, and Lester W. Smith

Downloaded from https://prime-pdf-watermark.prime-prod.pubfactory.com/ at 2025-07-16 via free access